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Neighbourhood Plan Overview

In the last newsletter we stated that your Parish Council (CFPC) is working towards a Neighbourhood Plan (NP) in conjunction with West Monkton.  Here is some background information and our NP update.

The last coalition government introduced the NP as part of its reform policy to give communities greater influence in local development planning.  The issue was summarised in 2012 in an official Policy Paper as follows:  “People have the right to get involved in development decisions that affect them but in practice they have often found it difficult to have a meaningful say.  We want people to be able to influence decisions about new and modified buildings and facilities in their area.”  The necessary legislation is now in place, plus support in the shape of grants and guidance from government and other organisations, and there are now more than 1500 communities across the land at various stages along the road to NP development.

The process consists of the following phases:  Appointment of NP Steering Group – Our Group consisting of councillors and interested residents from both parishes is set up but a vacancy remains for someone with detailed knowledge of the local environment; if you think you can help, come along to our next NP meeting (see ‘What’s On’);  Registration with Taunton Deane Borough Council (TDBC)of our intention to produce a NP (this stage has now been completed);  Consultation Period from publication of our submission  by TDBC on September 18th until the end of October; NP Development – CFPC will hold public exhibitions in the Memorial Hall (probably early in the New Year 2016), compile and distribute a questionnaire to all eligible local residents (i.e. those on the electoral role for Borough Council elections) and the NP will be produced taking into account all information and feed-back gathered;  Examination – the scrutiny of our NP by a jointly-appointed (by CFPC and TDBC), suitably-qualified examiner;  Referendum (organised by TDBC and the Electoral Commission and provisionally set for next September), in which all eligible residents can vote for or against the NP;  Adoption before the end of 2016 subject to successful passage through TDBC’s Committee Process.

Denise Webber, Chairman, Cheddon Fitzpaine PC

Tel: 01823 451 720; Mob: 07788 522266
Cheddon Fitzpaine Church Report
Cheddon Fitzpaine Church is part of a United Benefice with West Monkton, Kingston St. Mary and Broomfield. The Benefice Office is open on Tuesday, Wednesday, Friday and Saturday mornings from 9.30am to 12.30pm.  For marriage and baptism enquiries, please contact the office on Saturday morning.  Tel:  01823 451257, E-mail: kbcparishes@btinternet.com       

Life at Cheddon Church continues to be busy.  Recent events include a Church and Churchyard Clean-And-Tidy in August, our regular services, and a hugely successful United Benefice ‘Songs of Praise’ service on 6th September.

Once again, however, we are sad to report that no applications for the full-time post of Rector had been received by the closing date (2nd September).  The Archdeacon, Rural Dean team and the Churchwardens met, and it was agreed that we need to pause for a period of prayerful reflection and further discussion before reviewing the way forward.  There are important questions we need to be asking ourselves and the wider community about our diverse rural and urban Benefice.  Meanwhile, we simply must make our pattern of services (see ‘What’s On’) reflect our limited human resources and also look at how we manage Baptisms, Weddings and the involvement of the three Church Primary Schools across the Benefice.

Events to look forward to (see ‘What’s On’ for full details) are: Harvest Festival service and lunch (please do come and join in the celebration of a successful harvest in our local community); and ‘Messy Church’ -a ‘worship through play’ service for all ages that will include the sharing of a simple meal (we plan to continue on the third Sunday of each month at the same time and place starting from January).

Pauline Stone, Churchwarden, Cheddon Fitzpaine Church Tel: 01823 277637; Mob: 07984 055574

Cheddon Fitzpaine Church School

The new school year has started well, with a full intake of children in reception and everyone settling in nicely.  We recently were inspected by the Church National Society, and are awaiting their report.  This is similar to OFSTED but with the focus on what makes a school a ‘church school’.  Hopefully we will be able to share some positive news in the next newsletter.

Jason Woollacott, Chair of Governors
Tel: 01823 350663; Mob: 07940 277413
Cheddon Fitzpaine Memorial Hall
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Ray Brooks’ prize-winning vegetable entry – photograph taken and kindly supplied by Nena Carter.

This year’s Flower Show was held on the 25th July - virtually the only dry day of that week - and was the usual resounding success.  Live music was back for the first time in many years, with local band 2Fargone (parishioner Mike Batsch and Midge Heard) treating the crowd to their wonderful ‘eclectic mix’ of songs.  Thanks to the wide range of stalls offering everything from skittles to tea and cakes, some £700 was raised for Hall improvements.  And the lucky (or should that be skilful?) winners were: 

	Vegetables & Fruit
	Mr Ray Brooks

	Pot Plants
	Mrs Daisy Board

	Domestic
	Mrs Jane Lown

	Cut Flowers
	Mrs Angela Dill

	Handicrafts
	Mrs Thelma Burnett

	Children’s, under 8yrs
	Jamie-Rose Hill

	Children’s, 8 to 12yrs
	Chloe Sanderson 

	Novelty  Flower Show Disaster
	Mrs Kathy Musgrave



Best in Show for the Jubilee Cup chosen by our President, Mrs Rhona Gillmore was a flower arrangement depicting Fifty Shades of Grey exhibited by Mrs Patricia Vickery.  After the prizes were given out by the President, Mr Stuart Triggol conducted the auction of produce donated by exhibitors to raise funds for the Memorial Hall.  Next year is the 70th anniversary of this fantastic event, so watch out for some special celebrations!

The Hall is as busy as ever, with a new Pilates group looking to fill the following weekly sessions:

Monday 9.15-11am; Wednesday 1.30-3pm;
Thursday 5.30-7pm

Full details from the group teacher, Amanda McCullum, on 07889 271109

The next Quiz Night held in conjunction with The Parkinson Society takes place on October 16th at 7.30pm in the Hall and includes a fish-&-chip supper and raffle.  Tickets are £10, MUST be purchased in advance from Marcus Walker (01823 412230) - and are selling fast (Dick Macey is the quizmaster – say no more!), so get yours now to avoid disappoint!  All proceeds will be split between the Hall and The Parkinson Society.

Last but not least, you’ll find details of our AGM in ‘What’s On’; anyone with an interest in our hall (perhaps even in becoming a trustee) will be more than welcome!

Malcolm Lown, Chairman Cheddon Fitzpaine Memorial Hall Trustees 01823 412750

Marcus Walker, Hall Manager 01823 413925
Email: info@cheddonfitzpainevillagehall.co.uk

Pastoral Care
The Coffee Morning at Mary Gunning’s house was so well supported and the cakes were so delicious that I have offered to host a similar event in Rowford in the Spring, when the newcomers to the village will be invited.

Liz Thompson, Co-ordinator
Tel: 01823 451529

Area Updates

Maidenbrook  The estate adoption saga grinds on, with progress being further impeded by organisational changes in the development companies involved.  As the saying goes, “It’s not what you know, it’s who you know” and, thanks to personal contact details provided by a local resident with insider knowledge, new channels of communication have been opened up with Bovis/Taylor Wimpey.  We would invite Maidenbrook residents to support our efforts by writing directly to each of the Managing Directors, whose details appear below, to complain about this unacceptable state of affairs:


Malcolm Pink, Regional MD, Bovis Homes West, Cleeve Hall, Bishops Cleeve, Cheltenham, Gloucestershire, GL52 8GD

Nigel Holland, Divisional Chairman,Taylor Wimpey Homes, 600 Park Ave, Aztec West, Almondsbury, Bristol, Gloucestershire, BS32 4SD

STOP PRESS! The Environment Agency has agreed to clear out the brook at the attenuation pond this Autumn!!

Nerrols  David Wilson Homes met the Parish Councillors in August for further discussions on the planned New Nerrols Development.  This was followed up a week later with an Open Exhibition at the Memorial Hall, for which invitation postcards had been sent to 731 properties.  A total of 78 people from 55 properties registered their attendance at the exhibition (a 7.5% response rate) with feedback forms completed by 6 properties raising various issues.

Stoney Furlong  We reported in the last newsletter on the unpleasant (and costly) episode that was the occupation of the football pitch by a group of travellers.  Unfortunately, the travellers seem to have enjoyed their stay more than the local residents did, as they decided to return over the Summer Bank Holiday weekend.  Once again, this valued amenity was effectively ‘out of bounds’ to the local community (for the second time, an event organised by Knightstone had to be cancelled); once again, a significant clean-up exercise was necessary following the travellers’ departure.  We are working with the District Council to expedite additional security measures to try and deter the travellers in future.  The severely damaged Community Box has now been repaired free of charge by one of our Parish Councillors using spare parts procured by Knightstone. Once the site has been made more secure, it will be kitted out with new games and equipment (to which the Parish Council has donated £100) and re-instated.

Rusty Dog Bins
Bins in need of refurbishment or replacement have been identified across the parish and details passed on to TDBC.  The Officer responsible is currently conducting a Borough-wide survey and will advise on the outcome in due course.

Nuisance two-wheelers & bad parking
Several local residents have contacted the Parish Clerk and Councillors about two recurrent problems: mopeds accessing paths designated for cyclists or pedestrians; and cars being parked in a way that obstructs the passage of other vehicles and pedestrians.  We have raised these issues with PCSO Natasha Shattock, who advises residents to report such incidents immediately via the 101 number – or even 999 in cases of real and present danger (e.g. moped riders endangering pedestrians).  While contacting the police (preferably armed with the offender’s registration number) is undoubtedly the right course of action, your Parish Council would also like to hear about these cases in order to understand the scale of the problem; just use any of the contact numbers shown on the back page of this newsletter. 

FOOTNOTE:  Unfortunately, there is a body of evidence to suggest that reporting incidents “immediately” using the 101 line is often impossible.  One of our Parish Councillors recently had cause to call 101 and was put on hold for 20 minutes.  He rang back, held on for another 20 minutes – and then gave up!  If any of our readers have had a similar experience, Mike Batsch would like to hear about it before pursuing his own case with Avon and Somerset Police.

Somerset Rivers Authority
The SRA, TDBC and The Environment Agency have formed a separate precepting body which will facilitate management of watercourses throughout Somerset (charge for a band D property is likely to be £11).  This is to be put before Parliament for approval in 2016 and is expected to be levied in 2017.

Footpaths
Parish Path Liaison Officer Philip Boyce reports:

“I have travelled all of the parish footpaths, many on numerous occasions, and they are in relatively good shape.  The main issue has been the overgrowth but that is often easily resolved by the use of some secateurs.  If there are other issues such as signs falling down or fly-tipping I will report those directly to the council via their ‘report a problem with a public right of way’ interactive map at 
http://webapp1.somerset.gov.uk/SCCPROW/Index.asp?showalerts=1
I have only had one person contact me directly, with the following issues:
Area 1- Between the roundabout at the bottom of Nerrols Drive to the start of Bossington Drive (Stoney Furlong area);
Area 2 - Entrances leading into Summerleaze Crescent and Warres road;
Area 3 – Footpath from the Swingbridge (Bathpool) to the Waterleaze development.

I referred these problems to Glenn Martin, The West Somerset Rights of Way Warden, who in turn referred the issues to Kali Martin who deals with road paths.  I kept the resident informed of what was happening and copied him in to all correspondence.  I am hopeful that the parish pathways will be in even better order in the future with the Adopt-a-path scheme.  That scheme can only be a good idea and one which I would encourage the committee to promote at every possible opportunity.”

We are sure that our readers will wish to join us in thanking Philip for his efforts.

Highways
30mph at South Lodge Junction:  This has been advertised and is expected to be implemented in the near future.
Please Drive Carefully signs, Rowford:  Per discussion with SCC Highways: “Any signage erected on the Highway network must be in accordance with the Traffic Signs Regulations and General Directions (TSRGD).  Unfortunately there is no specific signage to which you refer and therefore we are unable to assist, though as previously stated some do chose to erect signs on private land for which we have no jurisdiction”.
Crown Roundabout lights:  Reports received of no lights working at night and the fault was rectified.

What’s On:

4th October: Harvest Lunch 
consisting of ploughman’s platter and apple pie, for which voluntary donations will be invited.  11am at St. Mary’s Church, Cheddon Village (held immediately after the church service)
13th October: Computer/Internet Surgery 
See separate text below
13th October: Neighbourhood Plan Meeting
7-9pm at the Memorial Hall 
16th October: Quiz Night
See Memorial Hall report on front page
9th November: Memorial Hall AGM
7pm at the Memorial Hall 
12th November:  Parish Council Meeting
7pm at the Memorial Hall 
15th November: 4-6pm	Messy Church
4-6pm at the Memorial Hall
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NEW!! Film Club
To further the spirit of community and with generous support from Cheddon Fitzpaine  Memorial Hall, the churches of Cheddon and West Monkton are joining together to organise a local Film Club.  Do join us at Cheddon Hall on Friday, 4th December for our inaugural film showing of Dark Horse: Louise Osmond's documentary based on the inspirational true story of a group of working-men's-club mates taking on the 'sport of kings' by breeding a racehorse.  The doors open at 6.30pm when tea and coffee, beer, wine and soft drinks will be served together with ice creams and light snacks.  The showing will start at 7pm with a short trailer of films from which the choice will be made for the following three months, the main film starting at 7.30pm.  Tickets will be £6.00 on the door.  Future dates for 2016 are: Saturday 16th January, Saturday 20th February and Friday 18th March.  We aim to make this a sociable as well as an entertaining Film Club, so do come and support our joint venture.  Watch out for further details in future newsletters and other local publicity.

	
Tuesday, 13 October: A free, drop-in Computer/ Internet Surgery set up by Cheddon Fitzpaine & West Monkton Parish Councils and open to all residents.

	· 2-4:30pm - Cheddon Memorial Hall

	· 7-9pm - West Monkton Village Hall

	If you have any difficulties finding your way around your computer, internet, tablet or smart phone, please register your interest with the appropriate Parish Clerk, who will be responsible for managing and co-ordinating attendance at both venues. 

	

	Jo Pearson:  cheddon@live.co.uk (01823) 259478

	Tricia Cavill: cavill_hillfarm@yahoo.com  (T) 413524



Services at St. Mary’s Church, Cheddon Village

1st Nov 11am:  Family Service

8th Nov 9.30am:	  Short Remembrance Service
(approx. 15 mins; the main Remembrance Service is at West  Monkton Church at 10.50am)

22nd Nov 9.30am:  Holy Communion

29th Nov:  No service at St. Mary’s

PARISH COUNCIL Contact Details

CHEDDON WARD
Annie Durham, 01823 451514 annie.durham@cheddonfitzpaine-pc.org.uk

Liz Thompson, 01823 451529 liz.thompson@cheddonfitzpaine-pc.org.uk 

Denise Webber (Chair), 01823 451720 denise.webber@cheddonfitzpaine-pc.org.uk 

Jason Woollacott, 07940 277413 jason.woollacott@cheddonfitzpaine-pc.org.uk

Mike Batsch, 01823 272376 mike.batsch@cheddonfitzpaine-pc.org.uk

MAIDENBROOK WARD
Rob Isaacs, 01823 333324 rob.isaacs@cheddonfitzpaine-pc.org.uk 

PARISH CLERK
Jo Pearson, 01823 259478
cheddon@live.co.uk

Contributions for the next Newsletter to the Parish Clerk by 16th October 2015 please
_______________________________________________________________________________________________
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